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2000

BSPP Presidential Meeting 2000 ‘Plant-pathogen interactions: understanding mechanisms of resistance and pathogenicity for disease control’, 19 to 22 December 2000, Wye College, Wye, Kent.

This meeting was the main residential meeting of the Society in 2000. More than 230 delegates attended the meeting, many of them in residence at Wye.  Accommodation was found for the larger than anticipated numbers around Wye village.  The meeting was attended by delegates from 19 countries, including 9 EU member states, North and South America, North Africa, the Middle East and Japan.  The popularity of the meeting undoubtedly reflected the popularity and timeliness of the scientific programme.

A record number of offered posters were presented at the meeting, with some 61 poster abstracts submitted.  In addition, nine speakers competed for the P.H. Gregory offered paper prize.  The meeting was highly successful with many delegates returning to a BSPP residential meeting after an absence of some time.  Feedback from delegates was very positive and will, I hope, help greatly with the Society’s recruitment campaign

This meeting saw the first outing of the new BSPP ‘image’.  Ian Toth used the new style to design glossy covers for the programme, abstracts and list of delegates.  These greatly improved the look of the official conference material and will enhance the public appearance of the Society in the future.
2001

Diagnostics and Disease Control.  BSPP/SMPPC Joint Meeting,  Edinburgh, 30 May 2001

This one-day meeting organised jointly by the Scottish Mycology and Plant Pathology Club and BSPP was originally scheduled for 4 April but was postponed until the end of May as a result of the Foot and Mouth Disease epidemic. Some 75 registered delegates attended this interesting and successful meeting.  Dr Emily Taylor of NIAB gave the keynote invited paper on ‘Modern molecular methods for characterisation and diagnosis of seed-borne fungal pathogens’. The seven offered papers spanned diagnostic technologies, detection of fungal pathogens, plant viroids, and pesticide residues in plant tissue.  In addition, Gareth Hughes gave a paper about translating diagnostic data into decision making.

Sclerotinia 2001:  The 11th International Sclerotinia Workshop.  Central Science Laboratory, York, UK, 8-12 July 2001

BSPP hosted the 11th International Sclerotinia Workshop held at CSL in July 2001.  The workshop was aimed at researchers, students, advisors and extension workers with an interest in Sclerotinia and the diseases caused by this genus.  The meeting had 90 registered delegates, and included 26 oral papers and 46 poster presentations. The Keynote speaker was Prof. Linda Kohn of the University of Toronto.  Nigel Hardwick on leave from his foot and mouth disease duties (if the frequent ‘phone calls are ignored) led a local team that put together a very professional set of abstracts and programme information.  I am indebted to Kelvin Hughes in particular for his assistance with this organisation.  A prominent publicity display for BSPP and its journals was staged at the meeting and membership forms were distributed to the delegates, many of whom were from overseas (There were 19 UK delegates).    The workshop therefore represented an excellent marketing opportunity for the Society and its journals and several delegates indicated their willingness to join and to publish in the journals.  In addition to BSPP support the meeting also attracted significant financial support from ISPP and Syngenta.

2002

Plant Pathology and Global Food Security, BSPP Presidential Meeting 8-10 July 2002

The next major meeting of the Society will be the 2002 Presidential at Imperial College, London.  Details of the programme and a call for offered posters, and entrants to the P.H. Gregory Offered Paper Competition and to the Poster Competition will be available through the Newsletter and further information can be obtained from the conference organisers: Dr Roger Plumb (roger.plumb@bbsrc.ac.uk) and Mark Holderness.

A look back
The past five years as BSPP Programme Secretary have been a rewarding time for me.  The opportunity to contribute to the organisation and staging of the scientific meetings of the society has often been satisfying and occasionally even enjoyable.  Highlights include the events of 1998, with the ICPP at Edinburgh and the associated plant pathology exhibition focused on the Edinburgh International Science Festival, and more recently, the Presidential meetings at Oxford and Wye.  However, my chief impression from the last five years is the enthusiasm and helpfulness of plant pathological colleagues and fellow BSPP members.  It is this spirit that captures the real value of the Society, and which is best expressed in the support and encouragement the Society gives to the younger members of our profession.

Were I to attempt to list all those deserving of my thanks this report would be far too long and uncomfortably reminiscent of a BAFTA prize speech.  So I will confine myself to thanking my fellow Council, now Board, members for their support – in particular Ian Toth and Jane Chard for their work on the publicity group.

I must also thank all the local organisers of the meetings BSPP has organised and supported, and especially their secretarial support who so often shoulder the brunt of the local administration.  Finally, I must acknowledge the support of colleagues at SAC without which my time as Programme Secretary would have been much less enjoyable. I must end by wishing my fellow retiree, Kevin O’Donnell, all the best and wish Matt Dickinson, the new Programme Secretary, every success for his term of office.
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